Dodleston & District Parish Council

 Ordinary Meeting of the Parish Council 

Monday 4 November 2013 - 7.30pm Dodleston Village Hall

MINUTES

Chairman

Mike Maughan    
Vice Chairman

Paul Buchanan
Councillors
Mike Dix, Karen Tilston, Richard Ward, John Blythin, Fiona Lewis, Chris Ward, Sarah Parker 
Clerk
Kate Lloyd 
Also present: 
Four members of the public 
1
       Apo1ogies for absence: 


None 

   2
Procedural matters

i) Declaration of interest

Councillor Dix declared a planning interest.  
ii) To agree the minutes of the Ordinary Parish Meeting held on the 9 September 2013.

- One amendment was made to the minutes of the meeting in items 2.1 ‘pecuniary’ interest.     
RESOLVED -The Chairman signed as a correct record, the minutes of the Ordinary Parish 
Meeting held on the 9 September 2013.  

3 

Actions from last Meeting 



Actions and matters arising from the ordinary meeting held on 9 September 2013 were discussed


	Item
	Action
	Responsible
	Update

	7ii Finance (May 13) 
Speed Survey 
	Chris Ward to speak to CWAC to confirm the speed survey has been completed / outcome.
	Chris Ward
	Outstanding.  Chris Ward to follow up with CWAC

	8 Public Speaking Time (May 13) Tree Warden 
	Advertise Tree Parish Warden Role 
	Clerk 
	Outstanding 

	12 Local Life Distribution (May 13)
	Fiona Lewis amend schedule and to contact publishers to establish next step up level (printing numbers)
Items for inclusion in Local Life to be placed as an agenda item 
	Fiona Lewis 
Clerk 
	The dates of the schedule have been put back one week to allow time for review and approval.    
Placed as an agenda item.  

	5. Mallory Walk 
	Clerk to obtain quotes for bench / installation costs and place as an agenda item for discussion at the next Parish meeting
	Clerk

	The Clerk obtained information and costings for bench / installation costs and placed it as an agenda item. Refer to item 7 

	7 Phone Box Area Development 
	Karen Tilston to approach Richard Faggin to landscape area

	Karen Tilston

	Outstanding - refer to item 9 

	8 Election of Parish Councillor 
	Clerk to notify CWAC of the casual vacancy at Marlston Cum Lache and to display advert on all Parish notice boards.
	Clerk 
	The vacancy at Marlston Cum Lache was displayed on all Parish notice boards on 28 September 2013.  There have been no submissions of interests and the role remains vacant. 

	9 Community Plans
	Clerk to obtain information on Community Plans and determine whether or not a representative could attend a future meeting to provide further explanation and support.
	Clerk 
	Clerk contacted Community Action, who agreed for a representative to attend the meeting on 4 November 2013 to provide a presentation on Neighbourhood Planning.  Refer to agenda item 6 

	14 v Parish magazine 
vi Travel Places invoices 
	Clerk to formalise standard Terms & Conditions for adverts
Clerk to contact Travel Place and agree settlement of invoices
	Clerk 
Clerk 

	Standard Terms and Conditions for adverts in the Parish Magazine have been formalised. 
The Clerk contacted Travel Places to offer a settlement for the invoices relating to adverts in the Parish Magazine.  There has been no response.  Refer to agenda item 12v  Write off debts

	Other Business 
Signage
	Follow up on damaged signage
	Clerk
	The Clerk contacted CWAC Highways and was advised the matter had been passed to Kirsty Robinson to order replacement signages.  Karen Caris confirmed that the Contracts Department only deliver signages once a certain number have been requested.   Highways confirmed that the damaged had been caused by a hedge cutter.  
ACTION: To follow up in six weeks as suggested by CWAC


4 Public Speaking Time
i
A resident raised the issue of dog fouling along Church Road / Main Village.  Councillor Buchanan is aware of  
the owner of the dog responsible.  Councillor Tilston stated there were no dog fouling boxes in the village.


ACTION: i. Notice to be placed in Local Life, ii. Poster to be displayed in The Post Office, iii.  Councillor 
Parker to contact the Dog Warden and determine a location for a Dog Foul Waste Box.

ii
A resident wished to raise concerns over the land with the Telephone.  It was agreed this would be discussed 
later as an agenda item

iii
A resident stated the recent bonfire event was fantastic.

iv
A resident wished to know the Parish Council’s reaction to the proposed Housing Development and the loss of 
greenbelt and impact upon the village.  Councillor Maughan advised this had yet to be discussed and that is 
should be subject to a Public Consultation.

v.
Parishioners had received a questionnaire on Community Governance.  Views were expressed that the map


Included is out of date.

vi.
A resident raised concerns that Parishioners do not know who the Parish Councillors are.  It was suggested a list 
of Councillors should be included within Local Life.  Councillor Maughan advised that this happened although 
not in every edition.  RESOLVED: List of Councillors to be included in Local Life annually / twice a year.  
The list will be included in the winter edition. 

vii.
A resident raised concerns over the height of the seats in the bus shelter.  This had been taken forward with 
Healthy and Safety, with a standard height being 450mm / 17 ¾ inches.  There were some disagreement to the 
heights of seats and perches.  Councillor Tilston advised that elderly persons disliked the seats as these were 
difficult for short people to sit on.  Councillor Maughan stated the seats provided by the Parish Council were 
standard seat (height) and there were no funds available to make changes.

viii.
A resident expressed concerns over the state of the Car Park and when action would be taken for repairs.  
Councillor Mauhgan advised the main users, Dodleston Village Foundation (DVF) and Church had been 
approached. However, no assistance has been provided.  There is no funding available.  The DVF received 
confirmation for a £15,000 donation towards the storage unit; with a pledge to the Parish Council to have these 
funds for the re-surfacing of the Car Park should the DVF not progress with the storage unit.  The Parish 
Council is attempting to take this forward.  Councillor Buchanan stated remedial action had been taken last year 
and six months 
previously, with the ground now too wet for any further works.  Councillor Buchanan stated the 
only way to raise funds would be to increase the Parish percept. The resident stated that from the original plans, 
works did not conform to planning permission.  The resident suggested chipping should be used but 
acknowledged the timing of repairs were inappropriate.

ix
Councillor Chris Ward gave his apologies for not being able to attend the previous two Parish Council 
meeting and expressed his congratulations on the Bonfire event.  Councillor Ward advised he had been 
approached by a member of the public who expressed concerns that there were not enough dropped curbs. 
Councillor Ward advised these would be lowered as and when.   Councillor Ward also asked whether or not the 
Field Committee had given any thought to a name to give it ownership, suggesting a place, event or historical 
figure.

x
Councillor Tilston advised that article contributions from Dodleston Village Foundation (DVF) for Local Life 
had not been included in the last edition.  Articles are usually sent by Laura Hulmston to Richard Lloyd and 
these may not have been forwarded to Margaret Willis (Editor).  Councillor Maughan agreed to take this 


forward.  Councillor Tilston will ask Richard Lloyd to send original emails to Councillor Maughan.  


Councillor Tilston stated the DVF were having a temporary metal container and when and if it was no longer 
required whether or not the Parish Council would interested in it for the field.   Councillor Buchanan stated users 
/ Pre School should consider how large the container would be and its impact on users.  Councillor Mauhgan 
advised that the Parish Council will consider it if details are provided.  

5
Presentation by Amber Simon on her Raleigh International Expedition to Borneo

Amber Simon delivered a presentation to the Parish Council on her expedition.  Amber will be sharing this 
with the Brownies.  Councillors agreed the expedition was worthwhile and interesting and expressed their 
thanks. 

6.
Presentation by Claire Jones from Cheshire Community Action on Neighbourhood Planning.


Claire Jones from Cheshire Community Action delivered a presentation to the Parish Council on 
Neighbourhood Planning.  During this, various questions were raised and answered.  Councillors expressed 
there thanks to Claire Jones.  Councillor Maughan stated Neighbourhood Planning required a broader discussion 
and should be placed as an agenda item for the next meeting. ACTION: Agenda item for discussion at next 
meeting. 

7.
Mallory Walk 
 
The clerk provided information and provisional financial costings from a variety of suppliers.  


Councillor Buchanan questioned whether there was a real need for the bench.  Questions were raised as to who 
would use the bench and being in close proximity to housing, some residents may object.  Councillor Tilston 
advised that when considering a bench for Lower Kinnerton residents, there were many discussions around 
where it should be sited and there were objections from residents.  Councillor Maughan believed more evidence 
was required.  RESOLVED: Councillor agreed not to pursue this due to the impact on residents. 

8
Field Update


Councillor Maughan reported that a feasibility study had been undertaken and the Parish Council is progressing 
with the original plan.  This will be subject to review with a response to the funder. A contract will need be 
appointed (inline with the formal process).  Two further grant funding applications should be completed with the 
WREN application due for submission by the end of February 2014.   


Councillor Maughan advised Solicitors have been instructed to progress with the transfer of land from 


Alec Pickering.  This should improve access and visibility to the field.  To prevent issues with flooding, an 
agricultural land ditch is being put in place.   


Councillor John Blythin raised concerns over the drainage of the Field.  Councillor Maughan stated the main 
drainage had been completed with the jetting of land drains being postponed due to the land being too dry. 


Councillor Blythin questioned the timescale for the field and stated that the existing footpath across the field 
will need to be maintained due to being a Public Right of Way.    


Councillor Maughan provided an update reporting that Hall Users met on 27 June 2013 to discuss the use and 
facilities of the Village Hall.  A 
unanimous decision was reached to deliver the plan for a new Community 
Hall within two years. The Parish Council will still make land available.  There is no further update. 

9. 
Telephone Box Area Development  


Councillor Tilston has approached Stewart Pickering regarding proposals and costs of landscaping the area   


ACTION - Councillor Tilston to report the costings details. 

10.
Election of Parish Councillor – Casual Vacancy


Councillor Maughan confirmed the formal process had been followed and the vacancy advertised on the Parish 
notice boards.  There had been no applications.  Councillor Buchanan suggested advertising the vacancy with 30 
A5 leaflets to be provided and posted by John Blythin in Marlston Cum Lache area.  Councillor Buchanan is to 
to approach a local resident regarding the vacancy and for the role to be advertised in Local Life.

11.
Bonfire Event 2013


             Councillor Buchanan reported on the Bonfire Event with many aspects being a success.  There had been support 
from the community and there been no issues with the event going to plan.  Unfortunately, due to the weather 
numbers were significantly lower than in previous years.  The event has made a small loss (£1,200 estimated). 
However, comfort is taken know that other local displays suffered similarly. A debriefing session for lessons 
learnt will take place.  Councillor Parker commented on receiving lots of positive feedback.     


12.  
Update on Southerly By Pass Caravan Park  


Councillors have raised concerns at several Parish Council meetings as to residing travellers at the Southerly by
Pass Caravan Park.  The Parish 
Council has engaged with CWAC and is meeting with Director Charlie Seward 
and the Planning Team on 8 November to discuss future direction.  Residents can email Councillor Mark 
Williams with their concerns.  As a touring caravan site it is not included in the Local Plan and cannot be 
developed.  With the owner being on site, there are currently no problems.  However, the Parish Council still 
has concerns.  

13.
Christmas Lights

 i.
Councillor Maughan and the Clerk met with Barry Townhill from CWAC Highways Department to discuss 
proposals for installation of electrical apparatus on Highway Street furniture (outside Church and Lower 
Kinnerton) and to complete MPAN application. The costs were £420 for each installation.  Councillors agreed 
there were no funds available and the Parish Council will not be progressing with this.  Councillor Tilston 
suggested The Red Lion be approached to contribute towards the cost of the Christmas trees.  Assistance with 
the Tely handler would require a resident from Lower Kinnerton.  RESOLVED: Councillors agreed not to 
progress with this.  NOTED: Lower Kinnerton Christmas tree - Agreed for next year subject to funds being
available.

ii.
Councillors agreed the date of 30th November 2013, for the Christmas Trees installation / decoration and official 
switch on of lights. 

14.
Remembrance Sunday Wreath


Parish Councillors discussed attendance at the Remembrance Sunday service being held at St Mary’s Church.  
Councillor Tilston or Councillor Chris Ward will be representing the Parish Council.  Councillors agreed to 
make a donation of £100 each to the Royal British Legion Poppy Appeal and Help for Heroes from its 
Community Fund. ACTION: Clerk to write to the Vicar confirming details and enclosing cheques. 

15.  
Statutory Review – CWAC Licensing Policy (Consultation)


It was noted that comments relating to the Consultation should be returned by 10 January 2014.  The Parish 
Council will not be making comment.  

16.
Community Governance Review


Councillors discussed Community Governance Review information which recently been sent out and raised 
issues with the map which showed incorrect boundary lines.  


Councillors raised questions on: The purpose of the review, what it will determine.  Councillors also felt the 
terminology is misleading.  
17.
Public Consultation – Home to School Transport


Councillor Maughan provided a brief overview on this Public Consultation.  RESOLVED: Councillors agreed 
this required formal review and to place this is as an agenda item for the next meeting.  ACTION: Clerk to place 
as an agenda item. 
18.
Planning Applications 

Councillor Buchanan talked through the planning applications received since the last meeting. The Parish 
Council has not passed comment on these except for Planning Application 13/03694/FUL.  The related to a 
change in the land use. Both Councillor Buchanan and Councillor Maughan reviewed the details and raised 
concerns with CWAC.  Given there were no grounds for planning objections available, the The Parish Council 
has chosen not to pass comment.


Councillor Blythin asked whether comment is being sought from Balderton residents on the Application 
Consultation for Balderton Saw.  Councillor Maughan stated that to ensure residents’ views were taken into 
account when submitting comment, an Emergency Public meeting followed immediately by an Emergency 
Parish Council meeting will be arranged.     


RESOLVED: Councillor agreed for an Extra Ordinary Public Meeting followed by a private Parish Council 
meeting to be held on Tuesday 12th November 2012 at Dodleston Village Hall beginning at 7.30pm.  ACTION: 
Clerk to book Village Hall and display advert on the Parish Notice boards.  Leaflets to be 
prepared and provided 
to Councillor Blythin for distribution.
19        Finance 


i To approve income and expenditure since the last meeting

RESOLVED – All income and expenditure since the last meeting was approved.  


Councillor Lewis proposed the clerk should be paid for the unpaid sickness absence.  This was seconded by 
Mike Maughan.  RESOLVED: Councillors agreed for the Clerk to be paid for the period of unpaid sickness 
absence.

ii To note the 2013-14 financial outturn position 


RESOLVED - Councillors noted the 2013 -14 financial outturn


iii To approve the pay scale increase awarded by NJC and recommend by NALC and SLCC (Applied from 1 
April 2013).  RESOLVED:  Councillors approved the pay scale increase.


vi Councillors discussed the bad debts relating to outstanding invoices for Local Life adverts.


RESOLVED: Bad Debts write off schedule to be prepared for Next meeting. 



ACTION - Clerk to prepare Bad Debt write off schedule in accordance with financial regulations

20.
2014 Meeting Dates


Councillors discussed dates of the next year’s meeting.  Proposed by Councillor Buchanan, Seconded by 
Councillor Maughan.  RESOLVED: Councillors agreed the following dates: 

Monday 6th January 7.30pm


Monday 3rd March 7.30pm


Monday 12th May (AGM) 7.00pm


Monday 7th July 7.30pm


Monday 8th September 7.30pm


Monday 10 November 7.30pm


All meetings will be held in Dodleston Village Hall  
21.
Church Clock Automation 


Councillors considered the donation towards the automation of the Church clock.  Councillor Maughan 
advised that the Diocese had sought competitive quotes and appointed a supplier.  The Parish Council had not 
been made aware of the funding requirements and already determined a donation would be dependant upon a 
profit from the Bonfire event.  The Church has not yet determined which option or confirmed costs.  
RESOLVED: The Church is to approach the Parish Council next year once details and costs have been 
established. 

22.
Correspondence 


i. The Clerk advised a letter of thanks had been received form Childrens Cancer Support Group (CHICS) 
following the Parish Council’s recent donation.

 
ii. The Clerk advised that a invitation had been received to attend Cheshire Community Action AGM on 


5 November 2013.

23.  
Housing Development at Balderton Saw Mills


Extra ordinary meeting is being called on Tuesday 12 November 2013.  Ref to item 18
